RHINEBECK CENTRAL SCHOOL DISTRICT

BOARD OF EDUCATION

November 27, 2012

Regular Meeting


MEMBERS PRESENT:

DEIRDRE BURNS






PAUL SLAYTON






MARK FLEISCHHAUER






LISA ROSENTHAL 





DIANE LYONS

DIANE KANTAROS  
MEMBERS ABSENT:
KAREN HATTER 

OTHERS PRESENT:
JOSEPH PHELAN, TOM BURNELL, JOHN KEMNITZER, MEMBERS OF THE PUBLIC
1.0 Call to Order

President Burns called the meeting to order at 7:34 pm.
2.0 
Approval of Minutes

2.1 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the minutes of the November 13, 2012 Regular Meeting*
VOTE: 5 AYE (Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 1 ABSTAIN (Burns); 1 ABSENT (Hatter)
MOTION CARRIED

2.0 Public Comment

None
4.0 
Reports and Discussion

4.1 
Principals Reports
Mr. Phelan noted that Mr. Kemnitzer would be reporting for Mr. King, who was unable to attend due to illness, and for Dr. Davenport, who was unable to attend because of a family matter that arose at the last minute.
CLS: The peer mediation program is up and running across all grade levels. The Hands Helping Hands drive is underway to collect donations for the Astor Home. Thanks to the PTSO, Bill Hicks and Liz Irwin, the Teamwork Works program is underway. Through the auspices of the Rotary Dictionary Project, all 3rd Grade students will receive a Dictionary on December 10.
BMS: Six Bulkeley students represented the school in the recent Math Olympics, the most from a single school in the area. Major Thomas Stark spoke at the Veterans Recognition Assembly, at which 189 friends, family and community members were honored. A flag flown by the Rhinebeck CSD will accompany Sgt. Austin Butler, a Rhinebeck graduate, on his assignment to Djibouti and will be flown at the US base there. The 6th Grade Circus was, once again, a great success, showcasing the newly acquired skills of our students. Bulkeley 8th Grade students will be participating in a day of science activities at Bard through the Center for Civic Engagement and 7th Grade students will be participating in a walking history tour of Rhinebeck. Quiz Bowl held its first practice today.
RHS: The school community participated in a drive for assistance to families in need due to Hurricane Sandy. Students attended a victim impact presentation arranged with the help of the School Resource Officers, focusing on the dangers of talking on a cellphone while driving. The inspirational speaker, Jacy Good, the victim of an accident caused by this behavior, received a standing ovation. Students who recently attended a performance of Jersey Boys on Broadway were commended for their good behavior. In an interdepartmental project, students participated in an activity involving both Spanish and Art classes in exploring the festival of the Day of the Dead. This year’s musical will be Guys and Dolls.  

4.2 
2013-14 Potential Programs and Services*

Mr. Phelan provided the Board members with an overview of materials relating to potential programs and services as developed by the administrators at the request of the Board. The list is presented as a first step in opening up a review of the possibilities. Adopting any of these potential activities may require repurposing of existing funds or the allocation of new money since none of the activities are cost-free. Any review must bear in mind the current tax cap. At the High School, the focus is on adding elective course offerings and adding four teams which currently function on the club level as interscholastic teams. As reported recently, Rhinebeck High School has been recognized by the College Board for improving AP scores while also increasing AP test-taking participation. In keeping with increased participation, Dr. Davenport is proposing that the District pay the fees for AP exams. That proposal is included here. 
At the Middle School, there are two programmatic recommendations: expand the .8 FTE Technology position to 1.0 FTE to expand Tech opportunities, and provide 40 weeks of the 7th grade courses in each of the two languages. There are additional extracurricular activities proposed. 

At the Elementary School, the list of proposals addresses administrative and supervisory needs, as well as alignment with the Science and Technology curriculum at the Middle School.
On the District level, the proposal is for a Director of PE, Health, and Athletics, a Director of Technology and Accounting software. 

It is anticipated that there will be additions to the list once the CELT report has been received. There was a meeting earlier in the day to review the draft report which contained excellent observations about District needs. Identified cost-factor items would be wireless service, professional development, IT maintenance, and increasing Library Media Specialist time.

The administrators were cautioned not to include anything on these lists that would be necessary for conducting the program; anything that is a requirement should be included on the list of budget needs.

Discussion followed about the configuration of Project Lead the Way offerings in terms of the introduction of stand-alone engineering classes or a commitment to full implementation of the sequential program which would require building and sustaining a continuing population.
A brief discussion then followed concerning whether the accounting software might be eligible for state aid. Although some state aid would likely be available, it is not payable until the year after the expense is incurred and it would not likely be a large percentage of cost. The funding would have to be made available now.
The Board members then commented on the contents of the list and a request was made for data on the extent of student interest in the electives at the High School, and what the impact on the Master Schedule would be, particularly if it appeared difficult to complete required courses because of the weight of the electives. Additional administrative support was identified as favorable, given the burden of time and resources needed to complete the new APPR evaluations, including the pre- and post-evaluation sessions.  A brief discussion followed about who can conduct the evaluations. 

Discussion then followed about the concept of a self-contained special education classroom at Chancellor Livingston.

A request was made for the potential items and their associated costs to be aggregated by curricular area for future review.
4.3   
Board Committee Reports*
Dr. Kantaros reported that the Audit Committee met and reviewed the RFP for the internal and external auditors. The Committee looks forward to bringing a recommendation for the internal auditor by the end of December or early January. The deadline for responses to the RFP for the external auditor was extended to November 30 because only two responses were received. The Committee also reviewed the extra classroom fund process. 
Mr. Burnell clarified that more than two responses for the external auditor were delivered to the District Office. However, they arrived after the deadline. The Auditor’s Report has been received and will be reviewed by the Audit Committee prior to presentation to the full Board.
President Burns noted that the Curriculum and the Finance Committees had also met but the minutes are not yet available. Updates on the meeting of the Nutrition Committee are also pending.
5.0 
Comments

5.1
Good News

President Burns noted the College Board’s recognition of Rhinebeck High School for both increasing the number of students taking AP courses and the improvement in AP test scores. President Burns also noted the recent concert organized by BMS students which featured student performances and was a wonderful representation of the talents of our students.
Ms. Rosenthal also enjoyed the concert and noted that the students who organized the event did so in support of a worthy cause.

President Burns also mentioned the success of the Fall Sports teams, both as teams and through individual efforts.

Vice President Slayton noted the recent participation of several students at the All State Band Concert, showcasing a lot of musical talent.
5.2 
Old Business

Mr. Phelan discussed with the Board members the status of the APPR documents. The Steering Committee has held several fruitful meetings, characterized by good collaborative efforts by all the parties. The expectation is that a plan will be in place within the next week or so. A period of review by SED will follow, and based on the treatment of all the plans submitted so far, there will likely be an SED request for revisions. Hopefully, the process will be complete by the early January deadline that the Governor has imposed.

President Burns expressed an interest in hearing what the Nutrition Committee discussed in its meeting as soon as available.
A brief discussion followed about developing additional methods for communicating Board policies to parents. One approach discussed in the Communications Committee would be a booklet for distribution. A survey is also under consideration to determine parent awareness and familiarity with the District website and Board policy availability. The survey should not be restricted to an online format as this would miss a portion of the parents.
President Burns asked the Policy Committee to review Policy 5305. Per previous discussions, an individual was to be identified as a confidential resource for students to speak to about drug or alcohol abuse. The Policy now states that reports of substance abuse must be reported right away to the Principal, which contradicts any assurance of confidentiality. It was suggested that the administration provide a proposal for Committee review with regard to this provision, rather than the Committee making the determination. 
5.3 
Public Comment

None
5.4 
Other

Mr. Phelan and the Board members briefly discussed the potential bus driver strike. Should there be a strike, the emergency notification system will be used to alert parents and information will be posted on the District website. 
Mr. Phelan and Ms. Rosenthal recently attended an event which featured a presentation by Dr. Monty Neill of the organization Fair Test. The topic was the Overuse of Testing. President Burns suggested that the Board might wish to have a discussion about the impact of standardized testing on our own district. Discussion followed with interest in exploring the issue expressed by other Board members. The last Board meeting packet included a Resolution, written by a consortium of individuals and groups opposed to current high-stakes testing practices, which school districts are being asked to endorse. Interest was expressed in developing some statistics surrounding the current testing schedules in terms of the time allotted within the 180-day school year; the frequency of testing across the grade levels, including state-mandated, federally-mandated, and locally required tests; as well as how the tests are administered and graded. Recognizing that it will take some time to generate District-specific information, the discussion at the December 11 meeting can focus on the information provided by Fair Test and the information that can be supplied by Mr. Kreps within this timeframe. Following the December discussion, outreach can be made to the other districts in the county to determine if there are other Boards considering or willing to consider further discussion and potential action on the suggested Resolution.
6.0  
Action Items

6.1
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the following consent items:
6.1.1
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the CSE and CPSE recommendations.*
6.1.2 
***** REMOVED FROM THE CONSENT AGENDA     
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the addition of the novel Hudson Valley Zombie Apocalypse (Zimmermann, 2012) to those used in English 12.* [Becomes Item 6.13, see below]
6.1.3 
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to
 
approve the Treasurer’s Reports (Extra Classroom Fund, October 2012).*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.2  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Bill Carney as Head Basketball Chaperone for the 2012-13 Winter sports season, at a stipend of $449, in accordance with the RTA salary schedule for 2012-13.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.3    
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of David Woulfin as a long-term substitute in the position of Science teacher at Bulkeley Middle School, effective November 28, 2012 through the end of the 2012-13 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 7 MA + 30 ($70,883 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2012-13 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Debra Breger, Science Teacher at the Bulkeley Middle School.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;1 ABSENT (Hatter)




MOTION CARRIED
6.4  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Susan Gausepohl as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective on or about March 22, 2013 through the end of the 2012-13 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA + 6 ($56,446 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2012-13 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Brenda Palmatier, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.5 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the appointment of Edward Holder to the position of Custodial Worker (1.0 FTE), at a salary of Step 2 [typo corrected at reading of the Motion] ($32,384 – pro-rated), in accordance with the ANIE Salary Schedule for 2010-11, effective November 14, 2012, with a 26 week probationary period.*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.6 
*****TABLED*****
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of Tennille Martin Morrissey as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective on or about December 2, 2012 through the end of the 2012-13 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA ($55,978 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2012-13 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Shannon Denise, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*  

Motion by Kantaros, seconded by Slayton, the Board voted to TABLE Item 6.6 for discussion in Executive Session.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

[Action taken following Executive Session]
6.7  
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to approve the list of additional emergency conditional substitute teachers and non-instructional staff for the 2012-13 school year. (See attached.)

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.8 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, to approve a local graduation requirement that students earn a minimum of four (4) units of credit in mathematics and four (4) units of credit in science, effective for students entering ninth grade in the 2013-2014 school year, in order to support college and career readiness preparation.  Students who earn an IEP diploma, are enrolled in a BOCES Career and Technical Institute program, a college “bridge” program, or in the Alternative High School, or whose IEP otherwise exempts them, would be exempt from this local graduation requirement.  The District will support “credit recovery” for mathematics coursework, due to its sequential coursework, for those students who might need to exercise that option to graduate in four years.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.9
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the revised 2012-13 school tax bills totaling $1,383.72 in reduction adjustments, and to make appropriate refunds to the property owners, if required. (See attached.)*
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.10
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to accept a grant award to the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School in the amount of  $1,336 in support of “Field Trip to Locust Grove,” submitted by Erin O’Brien, from the Community Foundations of the Hudson Valley.* 
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.11
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, the Board voted to adopt the following resolution:


BE IT RESOLVED, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools, 

that the Board of Education hereby approves the contract with Dutchess County 


BOCES or the acquisition of computer/technology hardware, software, and 


related equipment through a three-year installment purchase agreement (IPA) 


commencing in the 2012-13 school year with a total principal cost of $50,220.45; 


and



BE IT FURTHER RESOLVED, that the Rhinebeck Central School District will 

pay Dutchess County BOCES through its regular monthly billing cycle over the 


three-year period to commence during the 2012-2013 school year.
Prior to the vote, there was a brief discussion of the timing of this acquisition as necessary sooner than would happen if it were folded into the decision-making process following the receipt of the CELT report. The preliminary discussion of the draft CELT report contained nothing that would argue against any of the items covered in this purchase and most items are needed to update and/or replace aging equipment, as well as improve student access to technology.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
6.12 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to approve the 2012-13 Superintendent’s Administrative Goals. 
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;1 ABSENT (Hatter)


MOTION CARRIED
6.13 
Motion upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the addition of the novel Hudson Valley Zombie Apocalypse (Zimmermann, 2012) to those used in English 12.* [Previously 6.1.2]
Prior to the vote, the Board members briefly discussed the need for Board action in approving the textbook as being per the requirement of SED, and the rationale for selecting this book, classified in the same genre as Mary Shelley’s Frankenstein, as meeting the need for high-interest materials to maintain student engagement in the months preceding graduation.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN;1 ABSENT (Hatter)


MOTION CARRIED
7.0  
Executive Session 
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to enter Executive Session for the purpose of discussion of the employment history of a particular individual.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to return to Regular Session at 10:19 pm.
VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to appoint Joseph Phelan as Clerk Pro Tempore.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 
0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

6.6
Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, upon the recommendation of the Superintendent of Schools to approve the appointment of Tennille Martin Morrissey as a long-term substitute in the position of Elementary teacher at Chancellor Livingston Elementary School, effective on or about December 2, 2012 through the end of the 2012-13 school year, at the pleasure of the Board, at the salary of Step 1 MA ($55,978 - pro-rated), in accordance with the 2012-13 RTA Salary Schedule. This appointment is to fill the vacancy created by the leave of absence granted to Shannon Denise, Elementary Teacher at the Chancellor Livingston Elementary School.*  

VOTE: 4 AYE (Burns, Fleischhauer, Rosenthal, Lyons); 1 NAY (Kantaros); 1 ABSTAIN (Slayton); 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

8.0  
Adjournment

Motion by Slayton, seconded by Fleischhauer, the Board voted to adjourn at 10:21 pm.

VOTE: 6 AYE (Burns, Slayton, Fleischhauer, Kantaros, Rosenthal, Lyons); 0 NAY; 0 ABSTAIN; 1 ABSENT (Hatter)

MOTION CARRIED

Respectfully submitted,
Margaret Todisco

District Clerk

Joseph Phelan

Clerk Pro Tempore

